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4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Joe Andrews (Chair), Patti Anania, Greg Radlinski, James Edwards, Danny Becton, Marcella Lowe, Diane Brown, Leroy Kelly, George Spencer, John Campbell, Daniel Blanchard
Excused: Ernest McDuffie, Ted Wendler
Absent: Alex Marerro, Keith Johnson, Marc El Hassan
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Andrews convened the meeting at 4:05 p.m. with a quorum present.  
Minutes

The minutes of the May 1, 2014 commission meeting was approved as distributed.
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Tom Martin addressed the commission on the subject of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority’s use of its local option gas tax, questioning whether the use of the funds for operating expenses of the bus system and Skyway violates state law, which he believes limits the use of the gas tax revenue to capital projects only. He stated that the Council Auditor’s quarterly budget reports and its JTA Accounts Payable audit do not match JTA fund sources with fund uses, and urged the TRUE Commission to investigate JTA’s accounting procedures to determine if funding source restrictions on the use of various revenues are being appropriately adhered to. In response to a question from the commission, Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office suggested that Henry Li and Anna Thomas, JTA’s Finance Director and Budget Officer, respectively, should be consulted about the JTA’s policies regarding use of different funding sources. Mr. Carter said that the local option gas tax funds have been used by JTA to subsidize transit operations, with the City’s knowledge, since the Better Jacksonville Plan was adopted in 2000.

Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee had not met since the last commission meeting and had nothing to report.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Anania reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed three audits/reports.   
· #748 Quarterly Budget Summary for the Quarter Ending March 31, 2014 – Commissioner Campbell has been assigned to review this report.

· #749 JTA Accounts Payable Audit

Motion: the TRUE Commission accepts the audit without comment, but instructs the Audit Committee Chair to follow up in 6 months to ensure that the JTA is making acceptable progress on implementing the audit recommendations to which it indicated agreement – approved.
· #750 Jacksonville Sunshine Law Compliance Review – Commissioner Spencer has been assigned to review the report.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that three audit had been released in the last month: #748 Quarterly Budget Summary for the Quarter Ending March 31, 2014; #749 JTA Accounts Payable Audit; and #750 Jacksonville Sunshine Law Compliance Review. The Auditor’s Office is preparing to shift into budget analysis mode in the next few weeks, which will consume most of the office’s time and resources through the budget adoption in late September.
Chair’s Comments
Mr. Andrews noted that the City Council has passed a resolution honoring and commending Marcella Lowe for her years of public service, particularly her four terms on the TRUE Commission, and read the resolution into the record.  The resolution will be presented to Ms. Lowe at the City Council meeting of July 22nd, and all commissioners are invited to attend.
Old Business

Chairman Andrews listed a number of potential new projects for the commission to consider as part of its work program for the coming year: 1) analysis of 2014-306 – a major re-write of the City’s Procurement Code; 2) analysis of 2014-386 – police and fire pension reform; 3) review of TRUE Commission recommendations and requests to the Mayor and City Council in recent years and a determination of what, if any, action has resulted from the Commission’s recommendations; 4) revisit the Commission’s 2008 fair taxation study, to determine a better definition of “fair taxation” that is not solely based on comparative tax rates with other comparable cities and to analyze the fairness of Jacksonville’s tax structure and rates; 5) revisit the Commission’s 2011 report on contract management with more emphasis on “micro” level analysis of the management of specific contracts, and with more effort directed toward both “macro” and “micro” level analysis of Office of Economic Development and other City economic development projects and incentives.
Chairman Andrews also noted that he and Commissioner Ted Wendler have been invited to address a local civic group in July on the subject of pension reform, since the TRUE Commission has spent so much time and effort studying the issue.

Chairman Andrews noted the need for another new member orientation for TRUE Commissioners who have not been through the orientation process yet.  

Motion: the TRUE Commission asks retiring member Marcella Lowe to lead the next orientation session as soon as several pending new appointments are approved by the City Council – approved.
New Business
Nominating Committee report and election of officers: the Nominating Committee proposed the following slate of officers for 2014-15: Chair – Patti Anania; Vice Chair – Greg Radlinski; Secretary – Leroy Kelly.  The Chair asked for additional nominations from the floor, of which there were none. The proposed slate of officers was elected by acclamation.

Summer meeting schedule: the group discussed rescheduling the July and August meetings because of scheduling conflicts – the July meeting falls on July 3rd immediately preceding the Independence Day weekend, and commission staff member Jeff Clements will be out of the state on August 7th. After some discussion the commissioners agreed to reschedule the July 3rd meeting to June 26th in order to be able to take up the proposed police and fire pension reform ordinance (2014-386) just introduced by City Council, and to move the August meeting one week earlier to July 31st.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Lowe urged commission members to recruit new potential commissioners from among their friends and business colleagues. She briefly recounted her history on the commission and urged the members to be active participants and to suggest and carry out research projects on topics of interest. She believes the TRUE Commission has a vital role to play, has wide authority to act in areas that the City Council and city administration often cannot, and can be a powerful force for good in the community.
Commissioner Anania presented outgoing Chair Joe Andrews with a commemorative plaque and thanked him for his leadership in the past year. Mr. Andrews reiterated Commissioner Lowe’s comments about recruiting interested, active members to join the commission and to utilize the opportunity to learn a great deal about how city government operates.
Commissioner Radlinski noted that with Mr. Andrews’ retirement from the commission, the Legislative Tracking Committee is in need of more members, and he encouraged interested members to volunteer to serve.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
Posted 6.27.14
2:00 p.m.
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